VYSOKÉ UČENÍ TECHNICKÉ V BRNĚ FAKULTA PODNIKATELSKÁ Ústav ekonomiky

Ing. Zdeněk Brož

FUZZY HODNOCENÍ INVESTIC – BROWNFIELD REDEVELOPMENT

FUZZY INVESTMENT DECISION SUPPORT FOR BROWNFIELD REDEVELOPMENT

Zkrácená verze Ph.D. Thesis

Obor:Řízení a ekonomika podnikuŠkolitel:prof. Ing. Mirko Dohnal, DrSc.

KLÍČOVÁ SLOVA

Brownfield, investování, fuzzy logika, model, shluková analýza, teorie grafů.

KEY WORDS

Brownfield, investing, fuzzy logic, modeling, cluster analysis, graph theory.

MÍSTO ULOŽENÍ PRÁCE

Vysoké učení technické v Brně Fakulta podnikatelská Oddělení pro vědu a výzkum Kolejní 2906/4 612 00 Brno

Knihovna FP VUT v Brně

© Zdeněk Brož, 2012

CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	4
1 RESEARCH OBJECTIVES	4
2 THEORETICAL FOUNDATIONS OF THIS RESEARCH	5
2.1 Scientific methods used in this research	5
2.2 Literature review and related research	6
2.3 Conditions influencing this research	7
2.4 Brownfields	8
2.5 Fuzzy logic	8
2.6 Availability of required resources	10
3 SOLVING THE RESEARCH PROBLEM	11
3.1 Prerequisites for using this research	11
3.2 Research time plan	11
3.3 Relevant criteria for the decision making process	12
3.4 Sources of information	13
3.5 Data processing	13
3.6 Statistical approach	13
3.7 Fuzzy model	15
3.8 Evaluation and interpretation of results	20
3.9 Testing of the fuzzy model	23
3.10 Fuzzy dialogue	23
3.11 Implications and limitations of this research	24
3.12 Proposed method	25
3.13 Future research	26
4 CONTRIBUTION AND UTILITY OF THIS RESEARCH	26
CONCLUSION	27
REFERENCES	28
PUBLICATIONS	32
CURRICULUM VITAE	35
ABSTRACT	36

INTRODUCTION

This research focuses on several areas including investing, decision making and brownfield redevelopment. Decision makers often have a very difficult task because they have to analyze large amount of information and they have a very limited time to make the decision. Long-term investments like for example the purchase of new building complex or a brownfield site have strategic importance. These investments require a significant amount of resources and incorrect decisions are costly.

As the amount of available information is steadily increasing there is a need to develop new sophisticated methods that facilitate the process or data collection, analysis and evaluation. There is a significant difference between different fields of science. For example mathematics and physics have precise variables and relations. Social sciences like for example economics have also variables and relations but it is more difficult to measure and evaluate these variables. Physics has general laws and rules that are constant and valid at all times. Economics also has laws but the market environment is constantly changing. It is more difficult to make predictions about the future markets than it is to predict the behavior of a system which follows the precise rules of physics. Fuzzy logic allows researchers to work with imprecise or even unknown variables that can frequently be found in economics or in investment decisions.

This dissertation discusses the use of fuzzy logic and modeling and its application in investing. This research focuses on the application of fuzzy logic as a decision making support for investors who plan to redevelop a brownfield site. Due to a high degree of complexity of this decision making problem - the goal of this research is to design a complex method that facilitates the use of fuzzy logic in economics and especially in the field of real estate investment and in the process of investment evaluation of brownfield sites.

1 RESEARCH OBJECTIVES

This chapter discusses the individual research objectives. Due to the complex nature of the decision making process about long-term investments it is necessary to reach several objectives at once. All these objectives are important in different phases of the research. This research is conducted with the intention to create a reliable method that can be applied to solve real problems in the real market environment. The proposed method has to be composed of well defined elements and relations between these elements to ensure that investors who will apply this method to help them solve their problems are satisfied with the recommendations this method will produce for them.

Primary objective of this research:

To develop a complex decision support method that will process the input data (supplied or collected) and reduce the large set of possible decisions to a significantly smaller set of alternative decisions based on the hierarchy and precise definition of the relevant criteria, requirements and objectives that are used for the evaluation of the supplied input data.

Secondary objectives of this research:

To develop support software for the proposed method. For example applications that will allow to efficiently collect relevant information from internet databases of real estates and automatically process this information. To develop software application that will transform the input data and information about the relevant criteria into a fuzzy model that can be used by the chosen fuzzy logic software. Additional software is required to process the large amount of information that the fuzzy model outputs so that the evaluation of the resulting information is efficient.

To collect information about brownfield sites, generate a complex test fuzzy model and thoroughly test different scenarios with different sets of relevant criteria and conditions so the model is robust. Researched method has to be robust and reliable enough so it meets the needs of real decision makers and investors.

2 THEORETICAL FOUNDATIONS OF THIS RESEARCH

This chapter contains information about the scientific methods used in this research, related research and theoretical foundations of this research. To develop a complex system that helps decision makers to decide about purchase of a real estate requires input from several other research areas. This research is closely related to optimization, modeling, graph theory, soft computing, data mining, investing, multiple criteria decision analysis, fuzzy logic and other fields. Relation between these areas and the research problem is discussed in greater detail in dissertation.

2.1 SCIENTIFIC METHODS USED IN THIS RESEARCH

Before the individual research methods are discussed it is required to define the term method. Method is understood as a body of techniques for investigating phenomena, acquiring new knowledge or correcting and integrating previous knowledge. Methods are usually formulated like a set of special rules which have to be followed in order to achieve the desired results. In science a method has to be based on gathering observable, measurable and empirical evidence. Methodology is a theory about methods of scientific inquiry. Methodology can be also described as the systematic study of methods that are, can be or have been applied within a discipline or just as the study or description of methods. These individual scientific methods are used in this research:

- Abstraction and concretization abstraction is a process in which the essence and character of a certain object is being identified. On the other hand concretization is the method of finding concrete elements from a group of objects.
- Induction and deduction deduction, deductive reasoning or deductive logic is a type of reasoning which constructs or evaluates deductive arguments. Induction also known as inductive logic or educated guess is a kind of reasoning that draws generalized conclusions from a finite collection of specific observations.
- Modeling and simulation modeling is a process of generating abstract, conceptual, graphical or mathematical models. A scientific model can provide easier way to understand a complex system because the elements in the model are simplified and the important relations between the elements are clearly observable. Simulation is the implementation of the model.

- Feedback feedback method is used to closely observe the changing results caused by changes in the input data or by changes in the model. It allows to evaluate the impact of individual changes.
- Heuristic methods heuristics refers to the experience-based techniques for problem solving, learning and discovery. Heuristics are strategies using accessible information to control problem solving done either by humans or machines. Heuristic method is frequently used to identify an optimal solution as fast as possible. Comparison can be defined as a process of examining resemblance or finding common traits and characteristics.
- Analysis and synthesis analysis is a process of dividing a complex topic, substance or system into smaller parts to gain a better understanding of it. Synthesis refers to a combination of two or more entities that together form a new complex entity. Synthesis can be also defined as the formation of something complex or coherent by combining simple elements.

2.2 LITERATURE REVIEW AND RELATED RESEARCH

Following chapters discuss important details found during the literature review phase. This chapter contains a list of scientific papers related to the application of fuzzy logic in economics, real estate investment and application of soft computing in economics. Extensive search for research papers focused on the application of fuzzy logic in the area of brownfield redevelopment was conducted and most research papers found used fuzzy logic in other areas such as logistics, forecasting, stock trading etc. Only one paper was found which directly relates the use of fuzzy logic with brownfield redevelopment. Fuzzy logic is suitable for the use in economics particularly because of its ability to work with models containing unknown or imprecise information. Fuzzy logic is used often to work with the dynamics of stock exchange by other researchers. It is also used for the predictions about the future development of chosen variables and to examine the complex dependencies between economic variables. Two colleagues from the Faculty of business and management also lead by my research adviser prof. Dohnal successfully applied fuzzy logic in economics. These two dissertations are listed below. One research paper related to brownfield redevelopment and utilization of fuzzy logic for decision making support was published in 2009. This research paper discusses the use of fuzzy real options instead of the traditional net present value method which is used currently by most investors. Even though NPV method has a list of disadvantages, it is easy enough for most investors to calculate themselves.

This research proposes a more complex method which uses more information about the investment alternatives and outputs complex information about the individual brownfield sites and the measure of their similarity to other brownfields. Even after an extensive search for similar application of fuzzy logic - no research paper which uses a model similar to a model proposed in this research or a hierarchy of variables which is used in this research was found. The objective of this research is not only to produce a theoretical proof that this approach is viable, but also to offer the newly researched method as a service to real investors. This new decision support method is offered as a service and not as a single application because the process is too complex and once programmed it would no longer offer the required flexibility.

2.3 CONDITIONS INFLUENCING THIS RESEARCH

This research is influenced by several conditions. Market environment in Czech Republic is evolving and there are many possibilities for investors who have free resources. The prices of real estate are steadily increasing and it is possible to expect that they will be comparable to prices in other European countries.

Currently the investor often does not have a sophisticated software available which would simplify the decision making process about the ideal investment alternative. Classical approaches like for example MCDA or financial indicators are used in order to find the ideal investment alternative. The process of data collection and analysis is often slow and requires a lot of manual work and time. This research aims to facilitate and accelerate this process – extract more information from the available data and process it more efficiently. Although the proposed method is complex the time required to perform all necessary processes is relatively short – when considering that a large number of investment alternatives can be analyzed at once the new research has clear advantages over the regular approaches.

Disadvantages of commonly used approaches

- Investors consider only a small set of investment alternatives located close.
- MCDA approach is complex and requires a relatively long time.
- NPV approach is influenced by the estimates made by the investor that significantly impacts the obtained results.
- The whole process is performed manually. Some investment alternatives are excluded from the process only because it would require too much time to collect and analyze the information about these brownfield sites.
- Individual decision maker does not perform such complex decision making problems related to brownfield redevelopment often unless its employer is a company which focuses on brownfield redevelopment. Therefore most decision makers do not have predefined methods they can use from the past.
- If all the information is processed manually without special software the time required for the whole process is a limiting factor.

This research aims to address these problems and to develop a complex method that will be offered to investors as a service which helps them to find investment alternatives best matching their requirements and objectives efficiently.

2.4 BROWNFIELDS

Brownfields are abandoned or underused industrial and commercial facilities available for re-use. Expansion or redevelopment of such a facility may be complicated by real or perceived environmental contamination (Davis, 2002). This research is partially focused on brownfields and on ecological aspects related to brownfields. It is very important to reuse existing real estates. Due to the changing market environment in Czech Republic in the past two decades there are many capacities that are not used. According to the National strategy for brownfield redevelopment published by Czech Invest there were close to 2300 brownfield sites in the Czech Republic with a total area of 10 300 hectares in 2008. Further information about brownfields in the Czech Republic can be found in (Czech Invest, 2008). These numbers include areas used for agriculture. Out of the 2300 only 176 sites were identified to be contaminated. It is possible to purchase and redevelop these brownfields. However there are specific factors to consider like for example the contamination of soil or investments that have to be made to meet the recent more strict legislation related to ecology. Soil and groundwater under the brownfield may be contaminated by pollution or hazardous waste.

Redevelopment of brownfields is attractive for investors because of a list of benefits which can be divided into - social, economic and other benefits. For example the value/price of surrounding real estate is positively influenced. Local community also welcomes efforts to clean up brownfield sites. Redevelopment brings new jobs as well as the newly opened facility that will emerge from the brownfield site after the revitalization.

2.5 FUZZY LOGIC

Fuzzy logic is a form of multi-valued logic derived from fuzzy set theory to deal with reasoning that is approximate rather than precise. Fuzzy logic is derived from the fuzzy sets initially researched by Lotfi A. Zadeh in 1965. In contrast with binary sets having binary logic, also known as crisp logic, the fuzzy logic variables may have a membership value of not only 0 or 1 (Klir & Yuan, 1995). Just as in fuzzy set theory with fuzzy logic the set membership values can range (inclusively) between 0 and 1, in fuzzy logic the degree of truth of a statement can range between 0 and 1 and is not constrained to the two truth values {true (1), false (0)} as in classic propositional logic (Novák et al., 1999).

Fuzzy logic uses linguistic variables and dictionaries of these variables. Work with variables is slightly more complex because of the additional operations required by fuzzy logic. But this additional effort awards the decision maker by answers to questions that cannot be answered by other methods. There are only few conditions that the problem has to meet so fuzzy logic can be used to solve this problem. Human behavior cannot be precisely quantified and so it is easy to work with it with word variables like for example small preference, medium preference, high preference of various products. The membership function can be described graphically by using curves. These curves have shapes similar to the letters "S", "Z", " λ " and " π ". The membership functions are applied not only to the input variables but also to the output variables.



Figure 1: Grade of membership in a fuzzy set (Source: Own work)

There are several different grades of membership determined by points a, b, c and d: a = b = c = d (precise numeric value) a = b, b < c, c = d (interval of uncertainty) a < b < c < d (trapezoidal fuzzy set) a < b = c < d (triangular fuzzy set) $a = b = -\infty, c = d = \infty$ (unknown information)

Values outside of the interval (a; d) have a grade of membership equal to zero: $\mu_{M}(-\infty; a) \wedge (d; \infty) = 0$

Values in the interval (b; c) have a grade of membership equal to one: $\mu_{M}(b;\,c)=1$

Values in intervals (a; b) and (c; d) belong to the fuzzy set only partially: $0 < \mu_M < 1$

Fuzzy expert system consists of a set of conditional statements.

	\mathbf{X}_1	\mathbf{X}_2	X_n	Y
1	A ₁₁	A ₁₂	A_{1n}	B_1
2	A_{21}	A ₂₂	A_{2n}	B_2
3	A_{31}	A ₃₂	A_{3n}	B_3
m	A_{m1}	A_{m2}	A_{mn}	B_m

Figure 4: Fuzzy expert system (Source: Own work)

Fuzzy computation is divided into three steps. First step is the fuzzification - in this phase of the computation the real input values are transformed to the linguistic variables used in the fuzzy model. Usually there are several linguistic variables assigned - between three and ten. Next step is the fuzzy inference - this step is the essence of fuzzy logic. The behavior of the system is described by rules if, and, or, then. The behavior of the system is recorded by the combination of the linguistic variables and these rules - each individual combination is called statement. One statement is the description of certain situation. The set of all statements describes the behavior of the system that is being simulated with the fuzzy model. The set of all statements is called a knowledge base.

There are various software products that facilitate the use of fuzzy logic. It is necessary to collect enough information and determine which variables will be used. Fuzzy logic enables decision makers to analyze complex situations and solve complex problems. This is a clear advantage of fuzzy logic. There are also several disadvantages. One of the disadvantages is the complexity of the process. It takes certain amount of time to collect enough information, process the information, create the statements, create the model and in the final phase it takes effort to interpret the calculated results. However the time spent on preparing the information returns as the ability to solve complex problems which are difficult to solve with other methods and approaches. Fuzzy logic has proven to be very useful for solving economical problems due to the nature of these problems and the character of the factors and variables that influence them. Sophisticated software is also available which makes the work with fuzzy variables and with the model much easier.

2.6 AVAILABILITY OF REQUIRED RESOURCES

Several resources were required in order to achieve the set research goals. This paragraph contains a list of these necessary resources. If any of these resources was unavailable then it would be difficult to reach the set goals.

- Availability of input data for testing.
- Availability of specialized software proprietary fuzzy logic software, MATLAB.
- Graph drawing software, data collection software, data processing software.
- Java programming language.
- Online databases of real estate available for sale containing brownfield sites.
- Case studies for evaluation and comparison.
- Possibility of consultation with real estate investors.

3 SOLVING THE RESEARCH PROBLEM

3.1 PREREQUISITES FOR USING THIS RESEARCH

This research is intended for investors who are planning to purchase and redevelop brownfields. The objective of this research is to provide a decision making support method for the investors. The proposed investment evaluation method is particularly useful in scenarios where the investor chooses from a large group of investment alternatives. For example if there is more than one hundred investment alternatives. This method allows the investor to carefully analyze and compare the individual brownfields based on the hierarchy of parameters describing the brownfields. The application of similar approach based on the hierarchy of parameters was researched in (Kučerová, 2006). This research has several requirements. The most important requirement is that the investor has clear objectives and has to be able to clearly define own needs and objectives. Only then can the new method output valid recommendations that reflect the needs and objectives of the investor. If the objectives and needs are rational, logical and well defined then this new decision support method can be used. The set of parameters is defined by the investor according to the needs and objectives the investor has. Some information about the brownfield site is always available – for example the price, area, equipment, infrastructure etc. But some information is usually not known, for example the true level of contamination. The information about brownfields needs to be well structured. The information about the brownfield sites also has to be valid and up to date. There should also be enough time to collect and process all the information about the investment alternatives – if a set of for example two hundred brownfield sites should be analyzed it may take up to several weeks to collect and process the information so it can be used in the fuzzy model. Fuzzy modeling and testing of the model may also take a certain period of time.

3.2 RESEARCH TIME PLAN

This chapter contains a list of activities that were required in order to reach the set research goals. In a complex process working with large amount of information which may contain uncertain, unknown or incorrect information everything needs to be tested several times to make sure that the model and also the whole decision making support process is robust. If the proposed method of evaluation should be chosen by the real investors the method has to be reliable. It is therefore required to test different scenarios, various types of input variables and various amounts of input information. The research was conducted in three phases. First phase includes analysis of the research problem, sources of information, previous research conducted in this field etc. The second phase includes the activities related to the creation of the fuzzy model, testing and optimization of the process. Here is a detailed list of activities and milestones that had to be reached in order to reach the set research objectives.

First phase

- Analysis of the research problem and relevant literature and previous research conducted in this field.
- Analysis of the usual methods used by the decision makers and existing fuzzy models.
- Definition of research objectives.

Second phase

- Evaluation of the criteria that will be frequently used by the decision makers.
- Generation of the test data and creation of the initial fuzzy model for testing.
- Processing of the test data with the model and the evaluation of results.
- Adjustment, optimization of the fuzzy model and thorough testing.
- Development of the supporting applications for the data collection and processing.
- Development of the supporting software applications for the evaluation of results.

Third phase

- Evaluation and interpretation of the results.
- Thorough testing of the software and of the fuzzy model in different scenarios.
- Presentation of the new method to investors.

3.3 RELEVANT CRITERIA FOR THE DECISION MAKING PROCESS

The investment appraisal process requires thorough analysis of various criteria. These criteria can be divided into several groups. In this research focused on brownfield redevelopment these criteria are specific. Certain criteria are the same for a brownfield site and for any other real estate. But certain criteria are special – for example the contamination of the brownfield site plays a very important role. In this research the criteria are divided into several groups. These groups are: general information about the brownfield site, geographic criteria, economic criteria, financial criteria and criteria related to ecology. A number of criteria in each group is listed in the following table. Each criterion is described in detail in the dissertation.

Group	Description	Variable name in the fuzzy model	Unit or variable type
	ID	-	integer
ra	Address	-	text
ue	City	-	text
Ö	URL	-	text
	Description	-	text
	Distance from the investor	Di	km
hic	Infrastructure	In	%
ap	Specialized equipment	Se	%
ogr	Future extensibility	Ex	%
, e	Availability of qualified workforce	Ps	%
Ū	Positive attitude of local community	Pa	%
	Price	Ce	Kč
jc.	Area	Ro	m2
οŭ	Estimated costs of logistics	Do	Kč
log	Estimated fixed costs	Fc	Kč
Ш	Basic requirements	Zp	%
	Special requirements	Sp	%
~	Costs of adaptation	Ad	Kč
bol	Required short term investments	1	Kč
CO	Required long term investments	12	Kč
ш	Availability of EU and state funding	Fu	%

Table 1: Evaluation criteria and corresponding fuzzy variables (Source: Own work)

3.4 SOURCES OF INFORMATION

One of the advantages this new research offers to the investors is that the system is designed to analyze a very large set of investment opportunities. In order to work with a large number of possible investments the system requires a large amount of information available. This information describes the alternative investments in detail. Each brownfield site can be described by a set of criteria. Investor chooses which criteria are relevant for the decision making process. Some information about the brownfield site may not be relevant so it is of no use to collect and store this information – redundant information would slow down the processing speed. It is possible to collect the information about all investment alternatives manually from printed materials or contact the sellers via telephone but this process is not efficient enough and very slow.

3.5 DATA PROCESSING

The files containing information about the selected brownfields have to be processed in order to use this information as the fuzzy knowledge base. A set of applications was developed in the Java programming language. These applications allow to efficiently process thousands of downloaded web pages and to extract the relevant information about the real estates in the required format. Data analysis and processing is necessary because the information data does not come from a single database or source. It would be much easier if all the information would be available in one database – but this is not the case.

ld	ld	1
Address	Ar	Rojetín
City	Ci	Rojetín
URL	Ur	http://sreality.cz/detail/prodej/komercni/vyroba/rojetin/827106140
Description	Ds	Prodej objektu bývalého lihovaru v obci Rojetín. V objektu se nachází funkční – zakonzervovaná technologie na výrobu surového lihu, případně je možné využít technologii na výrobu biopaliv. Objekt se nachází na okraji obce a stojí na vlastním pozemku. V případě zájmu, lze dokoupit i pozemky ostatní, které jsou prozatím majetkem pozemkového fondu. Na
Distance (km)	Di	38
Price (Czk)	Ce	3300000
Area (m2)	Ro	4191

 Table 2: Sample of collected and processed information about a brownfield site
 (Source: Own work)

3.6 STATISTICAL APPROACH

In order to check the results of the fuzzy model a statistical approach is used to calculate a set of numerical values. These calculations are performed independently on the fuzzy calculations and output different results. Classical statistical approaches do not allow the work with fuzzy input information. The fact that fuzzy information is present in the input data meant that a new method of calculation had to be used in order to obtain results which can be compared. Statistics can easily compare individual numbers or vectors of numerical values. However in this case the information about some brownfield site may not be known or may be known to be imprecise or wrong. Therefore the fuzzy model contains the option to set the value of the input variable to unknown. The individual statements of the knowledge base can be seen as four groups of variables. Each group includes different variables – for example economic, financial etc. Each group consists of several variables. This group of variables can be seen as a vector of numerical values. It has to be noted that this vector may include a variable that does not have a number assigned in the case that the information is not available. In order to compare the numerical values and simplify the fuzzy calculation a system of fuzzy sets is used. These fuzzy sets are ordered from the least suitable value for the investor to the most suitable. Thanks to this all variables are converted from absolute values to a scale from zero to one hundred. With this simplification the individual variables and even the groups of variables can be compared with the help of a simple arithmetic average. The higher value is calculated the more suitable is the analyzed brownfield site for the investor.

The problem is that the input data includes unknown variables. The unknown variables cannot be set to zero because the numerical value zero signifies the least suitable possible value. Instead the variable is left empty. When a simple arithmetic average would be calculated from such vector it would include only those variables which have a set value and so the calculated average would not be correct. For example if only one variable is known and its numerical value is ninety then the calculated average from this group of variables would also be ninety – which would mean that the investor would get incorrect information about the brownfield site. The site would look like it suits the requirements very well but instead very little true information would be available and the brownfield.

In order to solve this problem additional numerical value is calculated. This value records the ratio of known to unknown information. With this calculation the information about unknown variables is precisely recorded. The simplest statistical method to analyze the input information is therefore to calculate two numerical values for each group of variables for each brownfield site. For four groups of variables eight numerical results are calculated. With these eight values which include four arithmetic averages and four ratios of known to unknown information the brownfield sites can be relatively easily compared.

Calculation of the arithmetic mean: $A = \frac{1}{n} * \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i$

Calculation of the known information ratio:

 $KI = \frac{Number \ of \ known \ parameters}{Number \ of \ total \ parameters}$

The calculated results of this statistical method should of course output the same recommendations based on the requirements of the investor. However it is clear that this statistical calculation does not provide the large amount of information about the knowledge base compared to the approach which uses the special fuzzy software. The special software allows the identification of existing similarities between statements in the knowledge base. Also the results of the fuzzy model can be visualized, analyzed and interpreted graphically. It would be possible to calculate the overall average and ratio of known to unknown information for each individual brownfield site but such values would be very inaccurate and it would not be possible to perform a direct comparison. This limitation is caused by the complexity of the input information describing the investment alternatives. Therefore it would not be possible to use only the statistical approach for this research problem. Several different approaches are required in order to confirm the results calculated by one method or approach.

	A	rithmeti	c avera	ge	Known information					
Statement	Geographic	Economic	Financial	Ecology	Geographic	Economic	Financial	Ecology		
1	66,67	58,33	72,5	70	1	1	1	1		
4	60	66,67	87,5	60	1	1	1	1		
12	51,8	54,25	26	72	0,83	0,67	0,4	0,5		
16	55,2	44,67	44	70,75	0,83	0,5	0,8	1		
20	69,5	32,33	38	54	1	1	0,4	0,75		

 Table 3: Sample results obtained with the statistical approach for several statements (Source: Own work)

3.7 FUZZY MODEL

The fuzzy model is the key component in this research. Fuzzy models were successfully used to solve other economic problems including (Brož & Dostál, 2012) and (Bočková et al., 2012). The model allows sophisticated analysis and evaluation of the input data. The data and the evaluation criteria have to be preprocessed and converted to a special format that is used by the proprietary fuzzy logic software used in this research. The collected information has to be first assigned to fuzzy sets. These sets can have a different resolution as can be seen in the following two figures.



Figure 2: Grades of membership in four fuzzy sets (Source: Own work)



Figure 3: Grades of membership in six fuzzy sets (Source: Own work)

Following table records the individual fuzzy sets and intervals used for the area of the real estate – measured in square meters. Instead of listing all twenty tables just one was selected for this chapter. In order to simplify the fuzzy model a different order of fuzzy sets has to be used for criteria where higher value is worse for the investor. For example prices and costs have this reversed order. This measure allows the use of common statistical methods. Without this measure the statistical calculations would output incorrect results. This reverse order also makes it easier for the fuzzy software to work with the fuzzy knowledge base. Inverse proportion in the input data and fuzzy sets would make the processing even more complex as it would be required to record this information for each variable.

Eurov oot	Area in square meters						
Fuzzy sei	Lower limit	Upper limit					
Ro0	unknown						
Ro1	0	199					
Ro2	200	399					
Ro3	400	599					
Ro4	600	999					
Ro5	1000	1999					
Ro6	2000	4999					
Ro7	5000	19999					
Ro8	20000	49999					
Ro9	50000	unlimited					

Table 4: Fuzzy sets and assigned intervals (Source: Own work)

When the fuzzy logic software is launched a set of parameters is inputted. These influence how the application processes the fuzzy knowledge base. These parameters for example influence the number of brownfields that will be included in the result. It is also possible to influence the threshold for finding similarities in the input data. Same model with different settings can result in very different results – it depends on the parameters that are entered into the software before the calculation begins. The fuzzy model has certain limitations. The most significant limitation is the amount of the input data and criteria that can be entered into the model.

The limitations will be discussed in greater detail in a special chapter. It is also possible to interact with the fuzzy model. The processing of the input data is not only a single operation performed by the computer but it can also be a fuzzy dialogue between the user and the fuzzy model. The model is processed several times based on the reactions of the user who analyzes the intermediate results. The fuzzy dialogue will be discussed in a special chapter. A set of brownfields specifications represents a complex and very vaguely defined system. Once the information about the investment alternatives is collected and processed a single table is created. This table contains details describing the individual brownfields. Each brownfield site is described using the same variables - this allows the initial analysis of the input data before the information is converted for the fuzzy model. The fuzzy model does not directly work with absolute values contained in the input data. The information has to be converted into statements. The set of fuzzy statements describing the individual brownfields is studied. These statements consist of combinations of variables describing the intervals containing the absolute value describing a single variable of a single brownfield. Names of these intervals consist of codes combined with numeric values and are ordered from least suitable for the investor to the most suitable. This order simplifies significantly the fuzzy model as indirect proportion of some input variables would make it much more complicated for the fuzzy model to compare the individual statements.

If a certain variable is unknown a special interval is used. The name of this interval contains a zero. This special interval plays a very important role in the fuzzy model. Thanks to this interval the model can work with brownfields which are vaguely described because there is not enough information available. An example of several statements from the knowledge base can be seen in the following table. There are 101 statements representing 101 investment alternatives. Because the knowledge is so large only statements 8 to 17 were selected for this chapter. The whole brownfield fuzzy knowledge base can be found at the attached CD. Di3, see upper left corner of the following table, is a fuzzy set. Once the knowledge base is created it is processed by the fuzzy logic software. This software reads the knowledge base and performs calculations which analyze and compare the individual statements. The software outputs a file containing the numerical representations of similarities between individual statements.

8	Di3	In5	Se9	Ex9	Ps5	Pa8	Ce9	Ro9	Do4	Fc5	Zp5	Sp8	Ad9	114	127	Fu3	Po9	Be6	Er9	Fe9	1
9	Di5	In9	Se8	Ex2	Ps6	Pa8	Ce9	Ro9	Do6	Fc6	Zp9	Sp7	Ad4	117	124	Fu7	Po9	Be9	Er6	Fe9	1
10	Di6	In9	Se6	Ex6	Ps9	Pa9	Ce5	Ro9	Do5	Fc8	Zp5	Sp6	Ad9	118	129	Fu9	Po8	Be9	Er9	Fe9	1
11	Di0	In7	Se0	Ex0	Ps9	Pa0	Ce3	Ro6	Do4	Fc7	Zp0	Sp8	Ad1	119	120	Fu0	Po9	Be0	Er6	Fe0	0,8
12	Di4	In7	Se8	Ex6	Ps0	Pa4	Ce4	Ro7	Do0	Fc0	Zp3	Sp9	Ad3	110	120	Fu0	Po7	Be0	Er0	Fe8	0,8
13	Di3	In3	Se3	Ex0	Ps3	Pa0	Ce0	Ro9	Do8	Fc6	Zp5	Sp0	Ad0	I13	129	Fu2	Po9	Be0	Er0	Fe4	0,8
14	Di4	In4	Se9	Ex0	Ps4	Pa0	Ce0	Ro2	Do6	Fc4	Zp0	Sp9	Ad0	I13	120	Fu0	Po9	Be0	Er3	Fe1	0,8
15	Di0	ln6	Se4	Ex0	Ps5	Pa2	Ce8	Ro1	Do9	Fc9	Zp5	Sp3	Ad0	114	120	Fu3	Po8	Be4	Er9	Fe0	0,8
16	Di0	In5	Se3	Ex6	Ps6	Pa9	Ce6	Ro0	Do1	Fc7	Zp0	Sp0	Ad7	I12	120	Fu6	Po9	Be3	Er7	Fe9	0,8
17	Di4	In2	Se9	Ex0	Ps0	Pa1	Ce2	Ro9	Do5	Fc7	Zp8	Sp0	Ad4	119	128	Fu5	Po3	Be0	Er5	Fe0	0,8

Table 5: Several example statements of the fuzzy knowledge base (Source: Own work)

Special software was developed to simplify the interpretation of the results. The task of this software is to convert the information about the similarities into a similarity graph. This similarity graph can be seen in the next chapter. The resulting similarity graph is an opportunity to easily find other brownfields which are similar to a certain degree. The fuzzy knowledge base is analyzed in several ways in order to determine the ideal investment alternative based on the requirements formulated by the investor. The whole model can be found in Appendix 1 in dissertation. The fuzzy logic software uses following equations and calculations to find intersections and similarities between fuzzy sets. Because there are twenty variables in the model the software calculates these intersections and similarities in twenty-dimensional space.

The similarity of two fuzzy sets can be mathematically described as:

 $s(n, V, W) = \min_{\substack{1 \le j \le n \\ where}} (\max_{x_j} (\min(\mu_{V_j}(X_j), \mu_{W_j}(X_j))))$

represents the fuzzy intersection between V_j and W_j according to (Dohnal et al., 1996).



Figure 4: Intersection of two fuzzy sets in a two-dimensional space (Source: Own work)

It is also possible to use MATLAB and its Fuzzy logic toolbox for the implementation of a fuzzy model. The implementation of various economic models in MATLAB is described in (Dostál, 2008). After several tests it became apparent that the fuzzy model contains too many input variables and statements. The resulting model in MATLAB would be too complex and would not yield the desired results without adjustments to the model. The large number of statements in the knowledge base led to conflicts in rules which the fuzzy toolbox generates. Instead the special fuzzy logic software was used for the implementation of the model. The Fuzzy logic toolbox in MATLAB is designed primarily for models that use lower number of input variables and have fewer statements in the knowledge base. Following figure demonstrates a simple fuzzy model in the MATLAB fuzzy toolbox - it's input are the four groups of variables described in this research.

📲 Lister - [g:\research	\graph2\in-brow	vnfiek	d\brownfield:	100a1	2.bxt]				_ 🗆 ×
<u>File Edit Options Eng</u>	oding <u>H</u> elp								7 <u>%</u>
CISLO:	22: VAHA 0.80					0.800	OROZ		<u>_</u>
SEZNAM 22. PRO	OPOSICI:(16:	0.364,	25:	0.400,	33:	0.800,	43:	0.400, 🔛
57: 0.400, 59:	: 0.400,	68:	0.800,	71:	0.400,	79:	0.400,	83:	0.800,
91: 0.800)	97								
10.78	% 5 255+01		DDU		E 205+0				
CISLO:	23:		PROP	168:	5.30ET0	, ,			
	VAHA 0.80					0.640	OROZ		
SEZNAM 23. PRO	OPOSICI:(16:	0.364,	40:	0.640,	42:	0.364,	75:	0.571,
79: 0.400, 95:	: 0.571,	97:	0.400)						
6.86									
MERENA HODNOTA: CISLO:	: 6.25E+01 24:		PRUM	1ER :	5.32E+6	11			
	VAHA 0.80					0.640	OROZ		
SEZNAM 24. PRO	DPOSICI:(27:	0.640,	35:	0.640,	37:	0.400,	38:	0.640,
40:0.640, 47:	0.400,	86:	0.400,	93:	0.400)				
7.84	%								
MERENA HODNOTA: CISLO:	: 1.25E+01 25:		PRUN	1ER :	4.04E+6	01			
	VAHA 0.80					0.800	OROZ		
SEZNAM 25. PRO	DPOSICI:(4:	0.444,	5:	0.444,	22:	0.400,	40:	0.800, 🖵
•									

Figure 5: Output data of the fuzzy logic software containing information about calculated similarities between individual statements (Source: Own work)



Figure 6: Sample fuzzy model implemented in the MATLAB Fuzzy Toolbox (Source: MATLAB)

3.8 EVALUATION AND INTERPRETATION OF RESULTS

The basic concept of fuzzy logic is easy to understand, but the process becomes complex as large amount of information is loaded into the model. It is necessary to carefully interpret the results the fuzzy logic software calculates and outputs. A special application had to be developed – the task of this program is to filter the data and to look for certain patterns that indicate interesting information and relations. Thanks to this software is possible to quickly process the output data and to display only the information matching the requirements. It is also very helpful to visualize the results of the fuzzy software. A sophisticated and versatile graph drawing software called AiSee is used to visualize the relations and similarities between the statements in the knowledge base.

📕 Lister - [g:\research\graf-java2\out-nemovitosti 💶 💌
<u>File Edit Options Encoding Help 9 %</u>
graph: {title: "force-directed layout"
layoutalgorithm: forcedir
gravity : 0.4
repulsion : 90
attraction : 120
arrowmode : free
magnetic_field1: polar
magnetic_field2: no
edge: {source:"11" target:"40"}
edge: {source:"11" target:"40"}
edge: {source:"12" target:"68"}
edge: {source:"12" target:"83"}
edge: {source:"13" target:"99"}
edge: {source:"14" target:"40"}
edge: {source:"14" target:"75"}
edge: {source:"14" target:"95"}
edge: {source:"14" target:"97"}

Figure 7: AiSee graph source file automatically generated from the results of the fuzzy model (Source: Own work)

The graph displays all statements in the knowledge base. Some statements are similar to each other and some are so different that they do not have any similarity to any other statement in the knowledge base. These findings are very useful and help to interpret the output of the fuzzy software. The software creates a large graph containing nodes and edges. This similarity is displayed in the graph as an edge between two nodes. In the center of the graph, clusters of similar elements appear. Large clusters and cores of clusters are closer to the center of the graph. Unique statements which are not similar to any other statements are displayed further away from the center of the graph. To visualize the results of the fuzzy model is very helpful and allows users to quickly get an overview of the data that was evaluated with the fuzzy model. The model is calculated many times with different settings which reflect the requirements of the investor. Each time the software outputs different results and also the resulting graphs look differently. Several similarity graphs are included in this chapter. Each calculation of the fuzzy model produces different results and of course a different similarity graph. Dozens of similarity graphs were generated during the testing phase. Another application was created in order to filter only the strong similarities based on the user input.

C:\windows\system32	\cmd.exe		<u>_ ×</u>
c:\bmp\@brno\resea	rch\graf-iava2	>iava -Xmx2	200m -cla
	, ,	<u> </u>	
Input		×	
2	Limit vaha		
	0.45		
	OK Cance	el	

Figure 8: Software application for filtering relations with a set value (Source: Own work)

The graph drawing software does not include the option to set the strength of an edge in the graph so it was necessary to process the file with information about similarities so that only those similarities which fit the set criteria will be later displayed in the graph. The applications which were programmed for this process can be found on the attached CD. The developed applications facilitate the process of visualization and interpretation of the results tremendously. Without these applications and without the graph drawing software the processing and interpretation of the results would be very time consuming. Graphs generated with these applications are steadily being used also in other researches which involve complex fuzzy models such as the one in this research.



Figure 9: Similarity graph with stretching equal to 0 (economic and financial variables included) (Source: Own work)

In order to visualize the multidimensional input data of the fuzzy knowledge base it is very useful to generate a 3D scatter plot in MATLAB software. However this visualization is not perfect as it is not possible to visualize this complex multidimensional input data only in three dimensions. The fuzzy knowledge base in this research has twenty variables so in order to truthfully visualize this data a twenty dimensional plot would have to be used. Even so it would be difficult to display individual statements as they contain variables with unknown value. A simplified matrix had to be generated for three sets of input criteria. This matrix had to be calculated using statistical methods in order to allow this simplified 3D visualization. The 3D scatter plot could also be used to easily filter out the best investment alternatives because they are the nearest to the edges of the plot. Slight disadvantage of this method is that it omits the unknown values of some criteria in the input knowledge base. In order to solve these limitations a comparison of results with results of other methods would have to be used for the correct representation of the results. The color and size of each point in the scatter plot can be set in order to represent its value relative to one of the axes of the plot.



Figure 10: 3D scatter plot generated in MATLAB for average values of three groups of variables (Source: Own work)

3.9 TESTING OF THE FUZZY MODEL

Before the method is offered to investors it was necessary to perform thorough tests. Several applications for data collection, processing and for the interpretation of the results were created – it was also necessary to test these new applications. The objective of this research is to create a very flexible and robust method that can deal with the most situations and scenarios that will occur. The model has to work not only with a very small set of input data and few criteria but also with a large set of input data containing hundreds of real estates. It is possible to predict the requirements that the investors will have to a certain degree. But to be safe many different scenarios had to be simulated to ensure that there will not be difficulties and unanswered questions when real investors use this method to analyze and evaluate their set of investment alternatives. Fuzzy logic allows to process data which contains many unknown or uncertain variables. While testing the model it was necessary to supply test data that is similar to the data that will be supplied by the investors or collected from other sources.

There are several different methods how to test the validity of the results supplied by the fuzzy model. One of these methods is to manually check the input data and look for brownfields that logically suit best the requirements of the investor. These brownfields should be included in the reduced set outputted by the fuzzy software. However a situation can occur when the parameters of selection do not have same importance. For example the user can have special requirements related to ecological parameters. In this case it is possible to manually adjust the data and use weighted average. There has to be a similarity between the results obtained manually and the results produced by the fuzzy software to a certain degree. Another method how to test the validity of the results supplied by the fuzzy software is to put several ideal investment alternatives into the input data. These brownfields have to be included in the resulting set. There are several other methods how to test the validity of the results for example to use statistical methods etc. To ensure high reliability and flexibility of the model it is always necessary to perform several independent tests. Feedback of the investors during this process significantly improves the obtained results as some important details tend to be omitted frequently when the key requirements and objectives are initially formulated by the investor.

3.10 FUZZY DIALOGUE

Fuzzy logic software used in this research allows a type of dialogue with the fuzzy knowledge base. The application of fuzzy dialogue in accounting was researched in (Kába, 2009). The fuzzy dialogue in this research starts with a fuzzy model and a query formulated by the user. Based on the results obtained from the software a new query is formulated for the software. This second query returns a different result than the first query. The user who formulates the queries has an objective and modifies the queries based on the returned results so that the results are gradually refined toward the objective. Fuzzy dialogue is a powerful option to refine the information obtained from the fuzzy software. The dialogue can be a series of two or more consecutive queries with the same model producing different results in each phase of the fuzzy dialogue. Fuzzy dialogue can be used in a combination with other methods to optimize the whole process of reducing the set of all available investment alternatives. Following table shows the sequence of fuzzy queries and the results calculated by the fuzzy software. Following figure demonstrates the center of gravity of two fuzzy sets which is calculated in a fuzzy dialogue.

Query	Dependent variable	Fuzzy set	Center of gravity	Limiting variable
1	7	Ce6	0,67	1
1	7	Ce6	0,68	1
1	7	Ce2	0,05	8
2	8	Ro0	0,12	11
2	8	Ro8	0,15	9
2	8	Ro0	0,15	9
3	1	Di5	0,14	9
3	1	Di5	0,26	9
3	1	Di0	0,12	11
4	2	In9	0,28	7
4	2	In5	0,28	8
4	2	In3	0,28	10
4	2	In6	0,28	11
4	2	In2	0,55	9
4	2	In0	0,28	8
4	2	In1	0,28	17

Table 6: Fuzzy queries and calculated results (Source: Own work)



Figure 11: Center of gravity of two fuzzy sets (Source: Own work)

3.11 IMPLICATIONS AND LIMITATIONS OF THIS RESEARCH

It is also important to consider the limitations of this research. The fuzzy model outputs a result that needs to be interpreted and analyzed. The goal is not to recommend a single investment alternative to the investor but to analyze and evaluate the set of possible investments and to reduce this set to a much smaller set. For example if there will be several hundred possible investments the task of the designed fuzzy model is to reduce this set to a small set containing only about one or two dozen investment alternatives which can later be thoroughly analyzed with conventional methods – for example financial indicators can be used in order to calculate the true value of the asset. This reduction is based on the criteria and requirements that are inputted into the model along with the investment alternatives recorded as statements in the fuzzy knowledge base. The processing speed of the computer is a major limitation in this research. The complex operations performed by the proprietary fuzzy logic software require a lot of processing power.

The processing of the model that contains more than four hundred investment alternatives with twenty input criteria takes more than one hour. If the input set is larger, then this set has to be reduced with the help of other methods before the fuzzy calculation is performed. For example brownfields with too many unknown parameters can be removed from the input set. If there are too many unknown variables the statement tends to be similar to other statements which also have a lot of unknown variables. Another limitation is the complexity of the process. The process is too complex and cannot be performed by a single software application. Even with all the support software developed and ready to use it takes several days to perform all necessary phases of the process including collection of the input data, processing of the input data, creation of the model, fuzzy computation of different scenarios, interpretation of the results and formulation of the recommendations for the investor which include a reduced set of investment alternatives. The current set of variables used in the model should suit the requirements of most investors who plan to redevelop a brownfield site. But it is clear that some investors may have different requirements and need to include a different set of variables which record the information important for their particular needs. The model is designed so it is easy to change the set of the input variables. The changes occur especially during the initial phases of the whole process – especially during the processing of the data. The fuzzy calculation and interpretation of the results stays the same even when the model uses a different set of variables. Another limitation is that the fuzzy model requires the precise definition of requirements and objectives by the investor. Without precise objectives and requirements the fuzzy model cannot recommend the ideal investment alternatives. If an investor requires information about the investment alternatives that is not available in any database where it can be downloaded by the software written for this research it is necessary that the investor inputs this information into the fuzzy knowledge base. News related to this research are available online at http://www.dicts.info/files/fuzzy.

3.12 PROPOSED METHOD

The proposed method consists of a sequence of following steps:

- 1. Definition of the objectives and requirements by the investor.
- 2. Initial analysis of the input from the investor and of available information about the investment alternatives.
- 3. Definition of the relevant parameters for the fuzzy model.
- 4. Data collection and processing.
- 5. Creation of the fuzzy model.
- 6. Thorough testing of the fuzzy model with different settings and scenarios and consultation with the investor.
- 7. Interpretation of the results.
- 8. Formulation of recommendations for the investor.

Each of these steps includes complex operations which are facilitated significantly by the software designed for this research, particularly the process of data collection and data processing. Performing these tasks manually with the amount of information the fuzzy model is able to process would be very time consuming. The investor will certainly request at least one different criterion than those used for the initial fuzzy model in this research to be present in the fuzzy model. Therefore each process and software in this research was designed with flexibility in mind. Investors will be satisfied only if the proposed method is flexible enough for their individual needs.

3.13 FUTURE RESEARCH

This chapter contains information about future research papers and about continuation of this research in the future. Several research papers about this research are now in the process of review in scientific journals or are ready for publication. The mentioned research papers deal with these topics. A simple chaos analysis of brownfield knowledge bases. Investment appraisal - Generic evaluation criteria for brownfields. Fuzzy logic modeling as a decision making support for investment appraisal. Economic, environmental and social benefits of brownfield redevelopment.

This research will be continued and extended in the future because of its importance for investors and because brownfield redevelopment promotes sustainable development and smart growth. As soon as the investors request the use of this method for a real decision making problem. New selection criteria, requirements and objectives will be formulated by the investor. These expected new conditions will lead to modification and optimization of the process as it will be important to perform new currently unknown tasks. The new method is designed with flexibility in mind. The method proposed in this research can of course be modified so it uses fuzzy knowledge base with different input information – as long as this input information consists of a matrix of measured or estimated values. This makes this research particularly useful as decision makers in different fields may be able to benefit from this research as well as the investors who are planning to redevelop brownfield sites. In the initial phases of this research, it was considered to use, not only the combination of fuzzy logic and statistical methods, but also to use other methods like for example neural networks, genetic algorithms and other approaches. These methods may be researched as well in the future.

4 CONTRIBUTION AND UTILITY OF THIS RESEARCH

The researched method facilitates the decision making process about real estate investment especially in cases where there are many possible alternative decisions and a large number of criteria. The fuzzy model does not recommend a single real estate but reduces the large set of input real estates to a much smaller set of real estates based on the set criteria. It is then much easier for the decision makers to choose from this reduced set of alternative decisions. However the correctness of the results is strongly influenced by the quality of input information. If important details are not inputted into the model then the results may not be precise or may be skewed. It is therefore essential to input true and unbiased information and carefully create the set of all relevant criteria for the particular decision. Furthermore the qualified guesses bring a certain measure of uncertainty into the process as well.

Theoretical contribution of this research:

- 1) The creation of a complex method based on fuzzy logic that facilitates the decision making process about large investments particularly brownfield redevelopment.
- 2) Findings leading to the optimization of complex processes related to decision making which include data collection, data processing, modeling, simulation, visualization and interpretation of results.
- 3) Definition of a hierarchy of generic evaluation criteria that can be used by investors in scenarios which include brownfield redevelopment.

Practical contribution of this research:

- 1) The creation of complex, robust and reliable method which facilitates the decision making process in cases which involve large amount of input information and a large set of alternative investment decisions. This new method will be presented to investors and offered as a service due to its complexity.
- 2) Creation of versatile software tools which are used for a variety of tasks in this research.
- 3) The researched method is very flexible and versatile if a set of conditions is met this method can be used for other tasks in the real world which involve an evaluation of a large set of alternatives with a hierarchy of criteria.
- 4) Software created for this research is universal and has already been used in order to perform specific tasks in several other research projects. For example tasks such as the automated data collection, data extraction or data conversion are tasks frequently requested by fellow colleagues who perform these operations frequently in other research projects.
- 5) Software for automated processing and visualization of complex research data has already been used for the visualization of results in several published research papers by my colleagues. Creation of this software allows to interpret the complex results of the special fuzzy logic software more easily.

Pedagogic contribution of this research:

1) The researched method will be presented to professors teaching subjects related to investing and investment evaluation.

CONCLUSION

The main objective of this research was to design a robust and flexible method that facilitates the complex processes combining decision making, investment and brownfield redevelopment with the help of fuzzy logic and modeling. Due to a high degree of complexity of the researched problem it was necessary to think about the whole process and to try to modify and automate each individual process so that it would require minimal input from the investor. With a powerful decision support method such as this one the decision makers are able to process much larger amount of information and decide in a shorter time. Especially the process of data collection, analysis and processing can be optimized with the custom software written for these tasks. Thanks to the software created in this research a large amount of information about large number of investment alternatives can be collected in a short time. This data is then analyzed, processed and a fuzzy model is created. This model is then processed and a list of requirements and objectives defined by the investor is used to find the investment alternatives that match the set requirements. The possibility of customization of this set of relevant criteria is very important as different companies have different requirements. The model then reduces the set of possible investment alternatives and finds a small set that suits the set requirements the best. Unknown and imprecise information is not a problem for fuzzy logic. This makes this research particularly useful as almost no brownfield site or any other real estate is described precisely by the seller. The proposed method is universal and with certain modifications can be used as a decision making support for other complex problems. Unlike other methods the proposed method has only a few requirements and limitations. After an extensive testing and optimization the new method will be offered as a service to real investors.

REFERENCES

- [1] ABBASS, H. A., SARKER, R. A., NEWTON, CH. S. *Data mining: A heuristic approach.* Idea group publishing, 2002. ISBN 1-930708-25-4.
- [2] ADAMS, D., DE SOUSA, C., TIESDELL, S. Brownfield Development: A Comparison of North American and British Approaches. Urban studies, 2010, 47, 1: 75-104. ISSN 0042-0980.
- [3] ALIEV, R. A., FAZLOLLAHI, B., ALIEV, R. R. Soft computing and its applications in business and economics. Springer, 2004. ISBN 3-540-22138-7.
- [4] BAKER, S. Sustainable development. Routledge, 2006. ISBN 0-415-28210-1.
- [5] BHUSHAN, N., RAI, K. Strategic decision making: Applying the analytic hierarchy process. Springer, 2004. 172 pages. ISBN 1-85233-756-7.
- [6] BOČKOVÁ, N., BROŽ, Z., DOHNAL, M. Fuzzy model of relationship among economic performance, competitiveness and business ethics of small and medium-sized enterprises. *Acta Universitatis Agriculturae et Silviculturae Mendeleianae Brunensis*, 2012, 4: 71-78. ISSN 1211-8516.
- [7] BROWN, R. J. Private real estate investment: data analysis and decision making. Academic Press, 2005. 282 pages. ISBN 0121377512.
- [8] BROŽ, Z. Fuzzy logic as a tool for solving economical problems. In: International PhD conference. Brno Rozdrojovice, 27th of May 2009. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-3906-1.
- [9] BROŻ, Z. Investment evaluation of brownfield redevelopment: Ecological criteria. In : International on-line videokonference FP VUT and MiM ISTU 2011. Brno – Fakulta podnikatelská, 18. 5. 2011. CDROM. ISBN 978-5-7526-0520-8.
- [10] BROŽ, Z. Investment evaluation of brownfield redevelopment: Economic criteria. In: International Scientific Ph.D. and Post Docs Conference. Brno, May 27th 2011. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-4257-3.
- [11] BROŽ, Z. Investment evaluation of brownfield redevelopment. In: International workshop for PhD students. Brno, December 14th 2010. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-4194-1.
- [12] BROZ, Z. Multiple criteria decision analysis of real estate investment. In: Management, economics and business development in European conditions - VII. International scientific conference. Brno - Rozdrojovice, 28th - 29th May 2009. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-3893-4.
- [13] BROŽ, Z. Real estate investment: Decision making under uncertainty. In: International Scientific Ph.D. and Post Docs Conference. Brno, June 4th 2010. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-4081-4.
- [14] BROZ, Z. Multiple criteria decision analysis of real estate investment. In: Management, economics and business development in European conditions - VII. International scientific conference. Brno - Rozdrojovice, 28th - 29th May 2009. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-3893-4.
- [15] BROŽ, Z. Real estate investment: relevant parameters and decisions. In: International PhD conference. Brno - Faculty of business and management, 27th of May 2009. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-3906-1.
- [16] BROŽ, Z., DOSTÁL, P. Fuzzy Logic Decision Support for Long-term Investing in the Financial Markets. In: Nostradamus conference. Ostrava - VSB Technical University, 5th-7th September 2012. ISSN 1867-5662.
- [17] BRUEGGEMAN, W. B., FISHER, J. D. Real estate finance and investments. McGraw-Hill Professional, 2004. 640 pages. ISBN 0072977361.
- [18] BUCKLEY, J.J., ESLAMI, E., FEURING, T. Fuzzy Mathematics in Economics and Engineering, Physica-Verlag, 2002. 272 pages. ISBN 3790814563.
- [19] BYRNE, P. Risk, Uncertainty and Decision-making in Property. Taylor & Francis, 1996. 162 pages. ISBN 0419200304.

- [20] CAO, B., WANG, G., CHEN, S., GUO, S. Quantitative logic and soft computing. Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, 2010. ISBN 978-3-642-15659-5.
- [21] CHAKRABARTI, S., COX, E. Data mining: Know it all. Elsevier, 2009. ISBN 978-0-12-374629-0.
- [22] CZECH INVEST. Národní strategie regenerace brownfieldů. 2008 [cited 2012-08-01]. URL <http://www.czechinvest.org/data/files/strategie-regenerace-vlada-1079.pdf>.
- [23] DAVIS, T. S., Brownfields: A comprehensive guide to redeveloping contaminated property. American Bar Association, 2002. 1077 pages. ISBN 1-57073-961-7.
- [24] DE SOUSA, C., WU, C., WESTPHAL, L. Assessing the Effect of Publicly Assisted Brownfield Redevelopment on Surrounding Property Values. *Economic development* quarterly, 2009, 23, 2: 95-110. ISSN 0891-2424.
- [25] DOHNAL, M., FRASER, D. M., KEŘKOVSKÝ, M. A fuzzy pooling of investment cost knowledge. International journal of production economics, 1996, 43: 91-106. ISSN 0925-5273.
- [26] DOICK, K., SELLERS, G., HUTCHINGS, T., MOFFAT, A. Brownfield sites turned green: realising sustainability in urban revival. *Brownfield Sites III: Prevention*, *Assessment, Rehabilitation and Development of Brownfield Sites*, 2006, 94: 131-140. ISSN 1746-448X.
- [27] DOSTAL, P. Pokročilé metody analýz a modelování v podnikatelství a veřejné správě. CERM, 2008. 340 p. ISBN: 978-80-7204-605-8.
- [28] DOSTAL, P., BROZ, Z. Fuzzy Logic Investment Support on the Financial Market. *The 31st International Symposium on Forecasting*. Prague, June 20th 2011. ISSN 1997-4116.
- [29] DULL, M., WERNSTEDT, K. Land Recycling, Community Revitalization, and Distributive Politics: An Analysis of EPA Brownfields Program Support. *Policy studies journal*, 2010, 38, 1: 119-141. ISSN 0190-292X.
- [30] EVERITT, B. S., LANDAU, S., LEESE, M., STAHL, D. Cluster analysis. John Wiley & Sons, 2011. ISBN 9780470749913.
- [31] FAUCHEUX, S., O'CONNOR, M., STRAATEN, J. Sustainable Development: Concepts, Rationalities, and Strategies. Springer, 2010. ISBN 9789048149704.
- [32] FIGUEIRA, J., GRECO, S., EHRGOTT, M. Multiple Criteria Decision Analysis: State of the Art Surveys. Springer, 2005. 1045 pages. ISBN 038723067X.
- [33] FINGLETON, B., ERAYDIN, A., PACI, R. Regional Economic Growth, SMEs, and the Wider Europe. Ashgate publishing limited, 2003. ISBN 0-7546-3613-5.
- [34] FISCHER, G., MAKOWSKI, M., GRANAT, J. An Interactive Multiple-criteria Analysis Tool for Land Resources Appraisal. International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis, Food and Agriculture Organization for the United Nations, 1999. 90 pages. ISBN 9251043655.
- [35] FORTUNA, L., RIZZOTTO, G., LAVORGNA, M. Soft computing. Springer, 2001. ISBN 1852333081.
- [36] HOFFMANN, F., KÖPPEN, M., KLAWONN, F., ROY, R. Soft computing: Methodologies and applications. Springer, 2005. ISBN 3-540-25726-8.
- [37] GECHEV, R. Sustainable development. University of Indianapolis press, 2005. ISBN 0-880938-60-9.
- [38] GEDDES, R. Valuation and investment appraisal. Lessons Professional Publishing, 2002. 340 pages. ISBN 0-85297-6348.
- [39] GÖTZE, U., NORTHCOTT, D., SCHUSTER, P. Investment appraisal: Methods and Models. Springer, 2007. 391 pages. ISBN 978-3-540-39968-1.
- [40] GRÜNIG, R., KÜHN, R. Successful decision-making: A systematic approach to complex problems. Springer, 2009. ISBN 978-3-642-00853-5.
- [41] HAN, J., KAMBER, M., PEI, J. Data Mining: Concepts and Techniques. Elsevier, 2012. ISBN 978-0-12-381479-1.
- [42] HAND, D., MANNILA, H., SMYTH, P. Principles of data mining. Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 2001. ISBN 0-262-08290-X.

- [43] HAZELTON, P., MURPHY, B. Understanding Soils in Urban Environments. Csiro publishing, 2011. ISBN 9780643091740.
- [44] HÖPPNER, F. Fuzzy Cluster Analysis: Methods for Classification, Data Analysis, and Image Recognition. John Wiley, 1999. ISBN 0471988642.
- [45] HULA, R., BROMLEY-TRUJILLO, R. Cleaning Up the Mess: Redevelopment of Urban Brownfields. *Economic development quarterly*, 2010, 24, 3: 276-287. ISSN 0891-2424.
- [46] JACKSON, T. Prosperity Without Growth: Economics for a Finite Planet. Earthscan, 2009. ISBN 978-1-84407-894-3.
- [47] JAIN, L. C. Computational Intelligence Paradigms: Innovative Applications. Springer, 2008. ISBN 978-3-540-79473-8.
- [48] KABA, D. Multidimenzionální rozhodování při outsourcingu účetních prací. Dissertation. Brno : Brno university of technology, Faculty of business and management, 2009. PhD advisor Prof. Ing. Mirko Dohnal, DrSc.
- [49] KARPAK, B., ZIONTS, S. Multiple criteria decision making and risk analysis using microcomputers. Springer-Verlag, 1989. 399 pages. ISBN 3540513965.
- [50] KAU, J. B., SIRMANS, C. F. Real Estate. McGraw-Hill, 1985. 687 pages. ISBN 0070333068.
- [51] KLIR, G.J., YUAN, B. Fuzzy Sets and Fuzzy Logic: Theory and Applications. Prentice Hall, 1995. 574 pages. ISBN 0131011715.
- [52] KUČEROVÁ, V. Environmental economics of water recycling. Dissertation. Brno : Brno university of technology, Faculty of business and management, 2006. PhD advisor Prof. Ing. Mirko Dohnal, DrSc.
- [53] LENIHAN, H., ANDREOSSO-O'CALLAGHAN, B., HART, M. SMEs in a globalised world: Survival and growth strategies on Europe's geographical periphery. Edward Elgar publishing limited, 2010. ISBN 978-1-84844-009-8.
- [54] LIN, T. Y., XIE, Y., WASILEWSKA, A., LIAU, CH. Data mining: Foundations and practice. Springer, 2008. ISBN 978-3-540-78487-6.
- [55] LLOYD-REASON, L., SEAR, L. Trading Places SMEs in the Global Economy: A Critical Research Handbook. Edward Elgar publishing limited, 2007. ISBN 978-1-84542-039-0.
- [56] MANSUR, Y.M., Fuzzy Sets and Economics: Applications of Fuzzy Mathematics to Noncooperative Oligopoly. E. Elgar, 1995. 196 pages. ISBN 1858982065.
- [57] MAPLES, A. D. Sustainable development: New research. Nova science publishers, Inc., 2005. ISBN 1-59454-347-X.
- [58] McLEAN, A. J., ELDRED, G. W. Investing in Real Estate. John Wiley and Sons, 2005. 314 pages. ISBN 0471741205.
- [59] McNEILL, F.M., MARTIN, F. Fuzzy logic: a practical approach. Academic Press Inc., 1994. ISBN. 0-12-485965-8.
- [60] MELIN, P., CASTILLO, O., AGUILAR, L. T., KACPRZYK, J., PEDRYCZ, W. Foundations of fuzzy logic and soft computing. Springer, 2007. ISBN 3-540-72917-8.
- [61] MENDOZA, G.A., MACOUN, P. Guidelines for Applying Multi-criteria Analysis to the Assessment of Criteria and Indicators. CIFOR, 1999. 85 pages. ISBN 9798764277.
- [62] MULLEN, J. D., ROTH, B. M. Decision making: It's logic and practice. Rowman & Littlefield publishers, Inc., 1990. 432 pages. ISBN 0847676196.
- [63] MUNDA, G. Multicriteria Evaluation in a Fuzzy Environment: Theory and Applications in Ecological Economics. Physica-Verlag, 1995. 255 pages. ISBN 379080892X.
- [64] NATIONAL RESEARCH COUNCIL. Groundwater & Soil Cleanup: Improving Management of Persistent Contaminants. National academy press, 1999. ISBN 0-309-17283-7.
- [65] NIJKAMP, P., SPRONK, J. Multiple Criteria Analysis: Operational Methods. Gower, 1981. 271 pages. ISBN 0566004127.
- [66] NOVÁK, V., PERFILIEVA, I. and MOČKOŘ, J. (1999) *Mathematical principles of fuzzy logic*. Dodrecht: Kluwer Academic. ISBN 0-7923-8595-0.

- [67] NUTT, P. C., WILSON, D. C. Handbook of decision making. Wiley, 2010. ISBN 978-1-4051-6135-0.
- [68] OECD. Globalisation and Small and Medium Enterprises (SMEs). OECD, 1998. ISBN 92-64-15399-3.
- [69] OECD. Sustainable Development: OECD Policy Approaches for the 21st Century. OECD, 1998. ISBN 9264154876.
- [70] PEDRYCZ, W., ZADEH, L.A. Fuzzy Sets Engineering. CRC Press, 1995. 332 pages. ISBN 0849394023.
- [71] REILLY, J. W. The language of real estate. Dearborn Real Estate, 2000. 468 pages. ISBN 0793131936.
- [72] ROMERO, C., REHMAN, T. Multiple Criteria Analysis for Agricultural Decisions. Elsevier, 1989. 257 pages. ISBN 0444874089.
- [73] ROMESBURG, H. CH. Cluster analysis for researchers. Lulu press, 2004. ISBN 978-1411606173.
- [74] RUTKOWSKI, L, KACPRZYK, J. Neural networks and soft computing. Physica-Verlag Heidelberg, 2003. ISBN 3-7908-0005-8.
- [75] SAMUELSON, P.A., NORDHAUS, W.D. Ekonomie. 2. vyd. Praha: Svoboda, 1995. 1011 s. ISBN 80-205-0494-X.
- [76] SCHADLER, S. MORIO, M., BARTKE, S. ROHR-ZANKER, R., FINKEL, M. Designing sustainable and economically attractive brownfield revitalization options using an integrated assessment model. *Journal of environmental management*, 2011, 92, 3: 827-837. ISSN 0301-4797.
- [77] SEYLER, D.W. Doing Research. 2. edition. McGraw Hill, 1998. 351 s. ISBN 0070579792.
- [78] SILVERT, W. Modeling as a discipline. in: Int. J. General Systems Vol. 30(3).
- [79] SINHA, N. K., GUPTA, M. M. Soft computing & intelligent systems: Theory and applications. Academic press, 2000. ISBN 99-65097.
- [80] SIROTA, D. Essentials of Real Estate Investment. Dearborn Real Estate, 2004. 260 pages. ISBN 0793143616.
- [81] SURHONE, L. M., TIMPLEDON, M. T., MARSEKEN, S. F. Soil contamination. VDM Verlag Dr. Mueller e.K., 2010. ISBN 6130302770.
- [82] UPRICHARD, E., BYRNE, D. Cluster analysis. Sage publications, 2012. ISBN 978-0857021281.
- [83] VANCE, D. E. Financial Analysis and Decision Making: Tools and Techniques to Solve Financial Problems and Make Effective Business Decisions. McGraw-Hill Professional, 2003. ISBN 0071406654.
- [84] VENTOLO, W. L., Williams, M. R. Fundamentals of real estate appraisal. Dearborn Real Estate, 2001. 446 pages. ISBN 0793142709.
- [85] WANG, L., FANG, L., HIPEL, K. Negotiation over Costs and Benefits in Brownfield Redevelopment. *Group decision and negotiation*, 2011, 20, 4: 509-524. ISSN 0926-2644.
- [86] YU, X., KACPRZYK, J. Applied decision support with soft computing. Springer, 2003. ISBN 3-540-02491-3.
- [87] ZADEH, L. "*Fuzzy Logic, Neural Networks, and Soft Computing*," Communications of the ACM, March 1994, Vol. 37 No. 3, pages 77-84.
- [88] ZOPOUNIDIS, C., PARDALOS, P.M., BAOURAKIS, G. Fuzzy Sets in Management, *Economics, and Marketing.* World Scientific, 2001. 269 pages. ISBN 9810247532.

PUBLICATIONS

Books

- [1] BROŽ, Z.; DOSTÁL, P. Multilingual dictionary of artificial intelligence. 1. 1. Brno: CERM, 2012. 141 s. ISBN: 978-80-7204-801-4.
- [2] Multilingual dictionary of forecasting ready for publication.

Scientific journals

- BROŽ, Z.; DOSTÁL, P. Fuzzy Logic Decision Support for Long- term Investing in the Financial Markets. *Advances in Intelligent Systems and Computing*, 2012, roč. 1, č. 1, s. 113-123. ISSN: 2194- 5357.
- [2] BOČKOVÁ, N.; BROŽ, Z.; DOHNAL, M. Fuzzy model of relationship among economic performance, competitiveness and business ethics of small and mediumsized enterprises. Acta Universitatis Agriculturae et Silviculturae Mendelianae Brunensis, 2012, roč. 2012, č. 4, s. 71-78. ISSN: 1211-8516.
- [3] REŽŇÁKOVÁ, M.; WOUTERS, H.; DOHNAL, M.; BROŽ, Z. Equationless qualitative models of science parks: part II, optimisation by time sequences of scenarios. *International Journal of Technology Intelligence and Planning*. 2012, roč. 8, č. 3, s. 307-315. ISSN: 1740-2832.
- [4] RAJCHLOVÁ, J.; ZINECKER, M.; BROŽ, Z. Due Diligence Process in the Context of Private Equity and Venture Capital Financing in the Czech Republic. *Econ.* VŠB - Technická univerzita Ostrava AH AE, 2012, roč. 2012, č. 1, s. 15-23. ISSN: 1803-3865.
- [5] RAJCHLOVÁ, J., BARANYKOVÁ, M., POLÁK, M., BROŽ, Z. Podmínky pro využití financování podniků formou private equity a venture kapitálu v České republice a vybraných evropských zemích – identifikace bariér, možnosti řešení. *Trendy ekonomiky a managementu*. Brno, December 31th 2011. ISSN 1802-8527.
- [6] RAJCHLOVÁ, J., BROŽ, Z., BARANYKOVÁ, M., POLÁK, M. Private Equity and VentureCapital Financing in the Czech Republic and Other European Countries – Development, Opportunities and Limitations. Acta Universitatis Agriculturae et Silviculturae Mendelianae Brunensis. Brno, December 30th 2011. ISSN 1211-8516.
- [7] RAJCHLOVÁ, J., BARANYKOVÁ, M., POLÁK, M., BROŽ, Z. Proposing Changes in Legislative and Institutional Conditions for Private Equity and Venture Capital Financing in the Czech Republic – A Comparative Study with Poland. Acta Universitatis Agriculturae et Silviculturae Mendelianae Brunensis. Brno, December 30th 2011. ISSN 1211-8516.

International conferences

- DOSTÁL, P., BROŽ, Z. Fuzzy Logic Investment Support on the Financial Market. The 31st International Symposium on Forecasting. Prague, June 20th 2011. ISSN 1997-4116.
- [2] BROŽ, Z. Investment evaluation of brownfield redevelopment: Economic criteria. In: International Scientific Ph.D. and Post Docs Conference. Brno, May 27th 2011. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-4257-3.
- [3] BROŽ, Z. Investment evaluation of brownfield redevelopment: Ecological criteria. In : International on-line videokonference FP VUT and MiM ISTU 2011. Brno – Fakulta podnikatelská, 18. 5. 2011. CDROM. ISBN 978-5-7526-0520-8.

- [4] RAJCHLOVÁ, J., BROŽ, Z. Private equity and venture capital financing in the Czech Republic. In: International on-line videokonference FP VUT and MiM ISTU 2011. Brno – Fakulta podnikatelská, 18. 5. 2011. CDROM. ISBN 978-5-7526-0520-8.
- [5] BROŽ, Z. Investment evaluation of brownfield redevelopment. In: International workshop for PhD students. Brno, December 14th 2010. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-4194-1.
- [6] CHYTILOVÁ, E., JUROVÁ, M., BROŽ, Z., Mechanizmus univerzálního hodnocení vnitřních informačních toků pro malé a střední podniky. In: International workshop for PhD students. Brno, December 14th 2010. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-4194-1.
- [7] BROŽ, Z. Real estate investment: Decision making under uncertainty. In: International Scientific Ph.D. and Post Docs Conference. Brno, June 4th 2010. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-4081-4.
- [8] BROŽ, Z. Multiple criteria decision analysis of real estate investment. In: Management, economics and business development in European conditions - VII. International scientific conference. Brno - Rozdrojovice, 28th - 29th May 2009. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-3893-4.
- [9] BROŽ, Z. Fuzzy logic as a tool for solving economical problems. In: International PhD conference. Brno - Rozdrojovice, 27th of May 2009. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-3906-1.
- [10] BROZ, Z. Real estate investment: relevant parameters and decisions. In: International PhD conference. Brno - Faculty of business and management, 27th of May 2009. CDROM. ISBN.
- [11] BROŽ, Z. Hostile acquisition of a business enterprise. In: VI Research meeting among Spanish and Czech academics - Entrepreneurship and small business in international aspect. Brno - Fakulta podnikatelská, 23. – 24. 10. 2008. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-3768-5.
- [12] BROŽ, Z., KOCMANOVÁ, A., LUŇÁČEK, J., MELUZÍN, T., RAŠKOVÁ, H. R&D Management of chemical engineering processes versus complex socioecological system. In: 18th International congress of chemical and process engineering. Prague, 24. – 28. 8. 2008. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-02-02047-9.
- [13] BROŽ, Z., KOCMANOVÁ, A., LUŇÁČEK, J., MELUZÍN, T., SLADKÁ, E. Integrated analysis of chilling processes in food industry. In: 18th International congress of chemical and process engineering. Prague, 24. – 28. 8. 2008. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-02-02047-9.
- [14] BROŽ, Z. Language education new tools and methods. In: VI. Mezinárodní vědecká konference, Management, economics and business development in the new European conditions. Brno, 23. – 24. 5. 2008. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-7204-582-2.
- [15] BROŽ, Z. Education courses for employees: Comparison of implementation costs. In: VI. Mezinárodní vědecká konference, Management, economics and business development in the new European conditions. Brno, 23. – 24. 5. 2008. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-7204-582-2.
- [16] BROŽ, Z. Projekt One Laptop Per Child: E-learning a využití internetu. In: 4. ročník mezinárodní Baťovy konference pro doktorandy a mladé vědecké pracovníky. Zlín - Ekonomická fakulta, 10. 4. 2008. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-7318-663-0.

- [17] BROŽ, Z. E-learning a podpora jazykové vzdělanosti. In: Konference pořádaná v rámci projektu ESF "Zkvalitnění vzdělávání a zvyšování kompetence manažerů v rámci magisterského studijního programu ekonomika a management na fakultě podnikatelské Vysokého učení technického v Brně – Pedagogika v teorii a praxi". Brno – Fakulta podnikatelská, 14. 3. 2008. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-3623-7.
- [18] BROŽ, Z. Projekt One Laptop Per Child: Interaktivní výukové materiály. In: X. ročník mezinárodní konference Mekon. Ostrava: Ekonomická fakulta VŠB Ekonomická fakulta, 13. 14. 2. 2008. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-248-1704-0.
- [19] BROŽ, Z. One Laptop Per Child: Objectives and strategies. In : First international on-line videokonference FP VUT and MiM ISTU 2008. Brno – Fakulta podnikatelská, 1. 2. 2008. CDROM. ISBN 97 8-5-7526-0348-8.
- [20] BROŽ, Z. Zvyšování efektivnosti vzdělávání v rámci projektu One Laptop Per Child. In: Doktorandský workshop 2007. Brno, 9. 11. 2007. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-3521-6.
- [21] BROŽ, Z. Srovnání dostupných řešení pro realizaci E-learningových kurzů. In: Slavnostní vědecká konference u příležitosti 15. Výročí založení fakulty podnikatelské vysokého učení technického v Brně. Brno, 12. – 14. 9. 2007. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-3482-0.
- [22] BROŽ, Z. Přednosti a nedostatky E-learningu. In: V. Mezinárodní vědecká konference, Management, economics and business development in the new European conditions. Brno – Fakulta podnikatelská, 25. – 26. 5. 2007. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-7204-532-7.
- [23] BROŽ, Z. Srovnání vývoje ICT v České republice a dalších nových členských zemích EU. In: IX. ročník mezinárodní konference Mekon. Ostrava: Ekonomická fakulta VŠB Ekonomická fakulta, 21. – 22. 2. 2007. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-248-1324-0.
- [24] BROŽ, Z. E-learning a podpora jazykové vzdělanosti. In: Konference pořádaná v rámci projektu ESF "Zkvalitnění vzdělávání a zvyšování kompetence manažerů v rámci magisterského studijního programu ekonomika a management na fakultě podnikatelské Vysokého učení technického v Brně". Brno – Fakulta podnikatelská, 9. 2. 2007. CDROM. ISBN 978-80-214-3383-0.
- [25] BROŽ, Z. Srovnání vývoje vybraných strukturálních indikátorů v České republice, Slovensku, Polsku a Maďarsku. In: Doktorandský workshop. Brno – Fakulta podnikatelská, 24. 11. 2006. CDROM. ISBN 80-214-3323-X.
- [26] BROŽ, Z. Growing importance of language education of employees in the EU. In: IV Research Meeting among Spanish and Czech academics "New Trends for a New Europe: Research for Entrepreneurship". Brno – Fakulta podnikatelská, 26. 10. 2006. CD ROM. ISBN 80-214-3298-5.

CURRICULUM VITAE

Personal details

Ing. Zdeněk Brož
16. 4. 1980
single
male
Czech Republic

Education

2006 - present PhD. Faculty of business and management, Brno University of Technology
2003 - 2006 MSc. Faculty of business and management, Brno University of Technology
2002 - 2003 MSc. Information technology, Silesian University Opava, Czech Republic
1999 - 2002 BSc. Information technology, JCU České Budějovice, Czech Republic
1994 - 1999 high school, Business Academy in Česke Budějovice, Czech Republic

Professional qualifications

2009 - present Assistant, Department of informatics, FBM, BUT Brno, Czech Republic 2006 - present IT support of research projects, FBM, BUT Brno, Czech Republic

Other qualifications

- 2000 present web developer
- 2000 present IT hardware specialist and network administrator
- 2007 present electronic questionnaires with large number of respondents
- 2002 present administrator of 3 Internet portals (languages and e-learning)
- 2006 2009 creation of education materials for the One Laptop Per Child project

Research interests

ICT, artificial intelligence, soft computing, fuzzy logic, e-learning, language education, linguistics, management, efficiency and optimization, ecology, sustainable development

Computer skills

PC:	most programs on Windows, Linux and Apple OS platforms
Programming:	PHP, .NET, C#, Java, Linux Shell, C++ basics
Databases:	MySQL, PostgreSQL, MSSQL, SQLite
Internet:	HTML, XHTML, CSS, JavaScript, PHP
Graphics:	PhotoShop, Gimp, Illustrator, Corel, 3DS Max, Maya

Languages

Czech:	fluent
English:	fluent
German:	fluent
French:	basics
Spanish:	basics

ABSTRACT

This dissertation focuses on decision making, investing and brownfield redevelopment. Especially on the analysis, evaluation and selection of previously used real estate suitable for commercial use. The objective of this dissertation is to design a universal method that facilitates the decision making process with many possible alternatives and large number of relevant parameters influencing the decision. The proposed method is based on the use of fuzzy logic, modeling, statistic analysis, cluster analysis, graph theory and sophisticated methods of information collection and processing. New method allows decision makers to process much larger amount of information and evaluate possible investment alternatives efficiently.

ABSTRAKT

Tato disertační práce se zaměřuje na problematiku investování a podporu rozhodování pomocí moderních metod. Zejména pokud jde o analýzu, hodnocení a výběr tzv. Brownfieldů pro jejich redevelopment (revitalizaci). Cílem této práce je navrhnout metodiku, která usnadňují rozhodovací proces s mnoha možnými alternativními rozhodnutími. Proces rozhodování je v praxi komplikován též velkým počet relevantních parametrů ovlivňujících konečné rozhodnutí. Navržená metodika je založena na využití fuzzy logiky, modelování, statistické analýzy, shlukové analýzy, teorie grafů a na sofistikovaných metodách sběru a zpracování informací. Nová metodika umožňuje zefektivnit proces analýzy alternativních investic a zpracovat mnohem větší objem informací. Ve výsledku tak bude zmenšen počet prvků množiny nejvhodnějších alternativních investic na základě hierarchie parametrů stanovených investorem.